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Australian Braille Authority Annual Meeting Minutes
Saturday, 6 May 2017
Mercure, Irwin Street, Perth
Chair: Jordie Howell
Minute Taker: Kathy Riessen, Leona Holloway
The Report of the ABA chair was tabled at this meeting and forms part of the minutes. This is referred to as Chair’s report and may be found on the www.brailleaustralia website.

1. Welcome and Personnel
David Vosnacos on behalf of the Round Table, welcomed the ABA to their meeting, gave room orientation, emergency information and other housekeeping information.

An acknowledgement of country was read.

Jordie welcomed all attendees.
1.1 Roll call
Jordie invited attendees to introduce themselves and indicate if they were the appointed voting delegate of a Round Table member organisation. Those present are listed with the ABA Executive first, then attendees in alphabetical order of first name:
Jordie Howell: ABA Chair, Vision Australia, delegate
Leona Holloway: ABA Executive, correspondence secretary, Monash University, observer

Kathy Riessen: ABA Executive, minute secretary, SA School for Vision Impairment, delegate

Josie Howse: ABA Executive, NSW Department of Education and Training, delegate

Ross de Vent: ABA Executive, observer
Sam Taylor, ABA Executive, Pacific Vision, observer
Akshay Sahay: Uni Southern Queensland, observer

Annette Sutherland: NSW Department of Education and Sydney Braille Forum, delegate (SBF)

Brian Conway: RIDBC, observer

Chelsea Bartlett: Blind Citizens Australia, delegate

David Vosnacos: VisAbility, observer
Debra Lewis: Statewide Vision Resource Centre, Victorian Education Department, delegate

Dinesh Burah: Visability, delegate

Maria Stevens: BANZAT, NZ Blind Foundation, observer
Marie Shang: Blind Citizens, New South Wales, observer
Mitzi Raaphorst: Vision Australia, observer
Neil Jarvis: Round Table President, NZ Blind Foundation
Peter Cliff: ???? DEL

Ramona Mandy: Consumer, observer
Sally Balwin: Queensland Braille Writing Association, delegate
Scott Erichsen: Consumer, observer
Sonali Marathe: RIDBC, delegate
Sondra Wibberley: Blind Citizens NSW, delegate
Tristan Clare: RIDBC, observer
Marjorie Hawkings—Round Table administration officer
1.2 Apologies
Christine Simpson: ABA Executive, immediate past chair, Information alternatives

Tom McMahon: Narbethong School, Education Queensland

Julee-Ann Bell: Queensland Braille Forum, convenor

Sandra Robertson: Sydney Braille Forum, convenor

1.3 In memoriam

Lisette Wesseling (1971-2016)

Lisette, a life-long braille reader, passed away September 12, 2016. She was a talented soprano and was the author of “Focus on Braille Music” Lisette was a contributor and strong supporter of the Australian Braille Music Camp.

A full tribute can be found in Appendix A below.

2. Administration

2.1 Meeting arrangements
Arrangements for the meeting and venue were outlined by David Vosnacos.
2.2 Arrangements for ABA workshop Monday 8th May

The ABA workshop on the Duxbury Braille Translator (DBT) and the accompanying Australian Template will be the last session Monday afternoon. Documents relating to the workshop can be found on the conference USB and will later be posted to the ABA website.

2.2 Confirmation of meeting agenda
The agenda was confirmed as prepared.
3. Minutes of 2016 Annual Meeting
3.1 Tabling of meeting minutes of 14 May 2016
The minutes of last year’s annual meeting were prepared by Leona Holloway and have been approved by the ABA Executive. They have been distributed via Ozbrl and will be posted onto the ABA website. These minutes are now considered formally adopted.

3.2 Business arising from 2016 minutes not listed elsewhere
· list of music transcribers in Australia—to be addressed under braille music.
· document with examples of formatting for technical materials. See 4.6.1 Braille Formatting Guidelines.
4. Reports
4.1 Round Table Update—Neil Jarvis (Round Table President)

Neil’s full report can be found in the Annual report of the Round Table.

The 2016 conference in Melbourne was very successful.

The Round Table has worked with the Australian Publishing Association (APA) on a number of topics such as the acquisition of publisher files. There was a forum with APA on the implementation of the Marrakesh treaty.

The Round Table’s three year strategic plan can be viewed on the Round Table website, www.printdisability.org. A key component is the continued promotion of braille.

There are two guidelines currently in progress: accessible e-text, nearing completion and accessible assessment and examination guidelines.
4.2 ABA Annual Report—Jordie Howell (ABA Chair)

Refer to Chair’s report.

Jordie read highlights from the Chair’s Report.
Questions relating to the report:

1. Ramona Mandy asked is there was funding available for braille forums. Annette Sutherland stated that NSW charge a small annual membership fee to cover costs. Brain Conway, as Round Table Treasurer stated if there were any costs associated with setting up a forum, a proposal could be submitted to the Round Table Executive. However, each forum is usually self-funding through a small subscription cost.

2. Mitzi Raaphorst asked about promotion of the Onkya Braille Competition as she missed seeing any information. It is being administered by Blind Citizens Australia (BCA) this year and information was sent out electronically both through BCA and Ozbrl listserves.
4.3 Regional Braille Forum reports

4.3.1 Queensland Braille Forum

The report which forms part the Chair’s report was read verbatim by Ross de Vent.

No questions
4.3.2 Sydney Braille Forum
The report written by Sandra Robertson (Convenor) which forms part of the Chair’s report was read verbatim to the meeting by Annette Sutherland

4.3.3 Proposed Melbourne Regional Braille Forum

Ross de Vent has commenced looking for expressions of interest in establishing a Melbourne RBF. He has a list of interested people and hopes to have an initial meeting soon where a committee may be appointed.

Jordie expressed a challenge to other areas of Australia including WA and SA in establishing an RBF.

4.4 Music working group report
Ross de Vent has been working on having a register of braille music transcribers in Australia.

There is no formal registration of transcribers in Australia as there is with the Library of Congress in the USA.

An email was posted on OZBRL giving the opportunity for organisations and individuals to be included in a list of transcribers which will be uploaded onto the ABA website.

4.5 Member reports

4.5.1 Queensland Braille Writing Association
Sally Baldwin spoke to the report which forms part of the Chair’s report. She highlighted the following points.

Sally joined QBWA at General Manager in March and is leading a new direction of “profit for purpose”.
· QBWA will now be generally known as Braille House as they support the whole of Australia and some international, not just Queensland.

· QBWA celebrates its 120th birthday in 2017.

· The past twelve months has been all about change and growth for Braille House. After a successful strategic planning process, our purpose of teaching and creating braille was solidified further and our goals and objectives kept on track. Sally’s business, planning and change management expertise is enabling QBWA to respond to the NDIS and our changing environment.

· The catalogue is now online and the collections contain digital braille books as well as embossed books.

· The Dickenson Memorial competition has opened for 2017 and has secured a sponsor. The winning entries will be published in both electronic and hard copy braille. Ross de Vent asked if the competition was open to all Australians. Answer is that entrants must be an Australian resident and legally blind.

4.5.2 Vision Australia

Mitzi Raaphorst spoke to the report which forms part of the Chair’s report.

· Vision Australia continues to provide adult braille training (grade 1 or grade 2) face to face or via correspondence.
· There is also a grade 1 braille course for sighted Adults. Ramona asked why grade 2 braille is no longer being taught to sighted adults as there are free resources like UEB online available.
· The Survivor’s guide to braille music is now available for download
· Brian queried the cost of braille instruction for adults. Is this free or would it be part of an NDIS plan. There is a small cost for materials which could be covered by NDIS. Current costs are $30 for grade 1 and $30 for each of three modules for grade 2. The cost of hiring a brailler is $10 per month. These costs include instruction materials and consumables.

· Users have an allowance of 360 print pages for transcription each year. Chelsea Bartlett asked the cost if more is requested. Cost is assessed on an individual basis and may be covered under NDIS.

· Sondra Wibberly asked if Vision Australia provides services and training for people who support a blind or vision impaired person. Support workers should be skilled to read and produce braille labels. Sally Baldwin said that Braille House will provide braille labels.

· Leona Holloway asked if the Telelink group was open for others to join. Mitzi responded in the affirmative, however there may a restriction on numbers.

4.5.3 Statewide Vision Resource Centre (SVRC) Victoria

No written report received. Verbal report presented by Deb Lewis.

· Dot Power program for 3-8 year olds gives braille immersion including braille music.

· Performers from the Melbourne Symphony Orchestra visited. The children showed the orchestra members how to read braille music.

· SVRC are developing a core group with braille music knowledge, 3 staff members are producing braille music.

· SVRC conducts a braille correspondence course plus encouraging people to use the UEB online course.

· Most books for younger readers are illustrated to provide exposure to tactile graphics from a young age. Students complain if they are sent a book without pictures.

4.5.4 SPEVI
The new SPEVI president  appointed at the SPEVI conference held January 2017 in Brisbane is Carly Turnbull.

The following presentations were given relevant to ABA.

· Kathy Riessen on the role of the ABA plus a summary of the ABA Guidelines on the formatting of braille

· Ann Clark presented a video on the Braille Music Camp.

4.5.5 Blind Citizens Australia NSW

Marie Shang gave a verbal report.

With the selling of Shirley House in 2012, the library previously held by BCA NSW was dispersed to members and groups. A small collection has been stored for the future, however, this may need further downsizing. There is a possibility of sending some to Pakistan. There are also some Perkins braillers, the condition of which is unknown.

Sally Baldwin from Braille House expressed interest in Braille House taking on the collection. They will acknowledge the source.
4.6 Publications
4.6.1 ABA Rules and Guidelines for Formatting Braille—Leona Holloway
The ABA Braille Formatting Guidelines were launched at last year's Round Table Conference, when we held a workshop introducing the most important aspects of the guidelines. The guidelines which are available for free download from the ABA website. We hope that they are being used and have provided helpful guidance.
In this year's ABA workshop, Kathy Riessen will provide guidance on how to implement the formatting guidelines using the Australian formatting template distributed with the Duxbury Braille Translator.

We have received one very minor suggestion for further elaboration required in the second edition. Are there any other areas that require further work?

Last year we noted that we would like to release some examples of formatting for technical materials. This work has not yet commenced. Please contact Leona if you would like to assist.

4.6.2 Unified English Braille: Australian Training Manual—Josie Howse
A couple of amendments have been made to the Training Manual. The current document is dated September 2016. This manual is available in PDF and .brf formats on the ABA website.
4.6.3 The Rules of Unified English Braille, 2nd Edition 2013 (Rulebook)—Christine Simpson (Editor)
Leona: The Rulebook is the official publication of the ICEB outlining the symbols and rules to the use of UEB. It is now available in French and a Japanese translation is being worked on. There are no immediate plans for a 3rd edition. Any new rules or amendments will be listed on the ICEB website. Leona will post on OZBRL whenever an amendment occurs.
4.6.4 Unified English Braille—Guidelines for Technical Materials
A technical codes group has been formed within the Code Maintenance Committee of the ICEB to update the Guidelines for Technical Materials. The current document was prepared before the Rulebook was finalised, and now needs to be updated. Bill Jolley commenced work to lead the working group, but due to various circumstances was unable to continue in this role. Lorraine Banks from Canada has taken on the lead for the revision. She is a CNIB volunteer transcriber and a former high school math teacher with experience in producing and teaching UEB math.

4.5.5 DBT Producers' Manual—Leona Holloway (Editor)
The DBT Producer’s Manual (2011) relates to DBT 11.1. The current version of DBT is 12.1 and 12.2 is currently being beta tested. This means that some aspects of the manual are now out of date.
We have started noting these items on the ABA website at http://brailleaustralia.org/about-braille/duxbury-braille-translator-producers-manual-2011/ and hope that DBT users in Australia will notify us of any further changes.

Kathy Riessen is leading Australia's beta testing team. Please contact Kathy if you would like to assist or have suggestions about issues that should be tested in the new software.
4.7 Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille—Josie Howse
In 2016 the Trans-Tasman was held over two weeks from 1-7 or 8-14 October. This year’s test will again be the first two weeks of October.

There were 10 candidates, 3 of whom were successful.
The "of" was the most commonly missed contraction, closely followed by the "ow" in "towards".

Other errors include: supercede, thought, perhaps, $, Congo, some, single, -ness, -ful, money, do, together, those, paid, fever, upon, -ff-, the, and, be-, must.

Most errors found do not relate to UEB. They were mostly careless fingering errors. This highlights the importance of proofreading a hardcopy version of the braille. We encourage people to sit the test again but take the time to look through the test (not in the same session).
Josie thanked everyone involved in administering the test. This is a team approach in preparation, marking, and collating. Special thanks to Maria Stevens and her team in New Zealand making the certificate a Trans-Tasman project.

Kathy Riessen said that in SA we are in the process of having the Trans-Tasman proficiency test ratified as an official qualification for transcribers and braille teachers.

Ross asked if learning UEB comes under a recognised training module. Not at this stage.

Maria reported that in New Zealand, teachers of vision impairment MUST hold the Trans-Tasman certificate.
4.8 Communication with members
4.8.1 Facebook page—Leona Holloway
ABA continues to host a facebook page at https://www.facebook.com/pages/Australian-Braille-Authority/149349021763394, with regular updates with national and international news on braille education and literacy, braille technology, braille signage, braille competitions, braille products and resources and braille events. In hosting the page, we hope to raise awareness about ABA and the importance of braille.

The page has 560 followers. Most posts reach at least 100 people, with the most popular posts reaching thousands. Over the last year, the most popular posts have been about new braille technologies such as the Blitab full page refreshable braille tablet, the Dot smart watch with refreshable braille, and touchable ink for creating braille with a standard printer; and braille products such as motivational stickers, beer cans and cakes with braille.

A monthly digest of ABA's facebook posts is sent to ozbrl for those who do not use facebook or visit the page regularly.
Please contact Leona Holloway if you come across items of interest that could be shared through the ABA facebook page.
4.7.2 ozbrl Listserv

The ozbrl listserv is administered on behalf of ABA by Bruce Maguire. It continues to be a valuable method of communication among members, being used by the executive to conduct official business, make announcements and share news; and by members to share their own news, ask questions and discuss matters relating to braille.
4.7.3 Australian Braille Authority Website—brailleaustralia.org
The ABA website is located at http://brailleaustralia.org. It remains the primary source of braille information and resources in Australia.
Visits to the website remain at around 1,000 per month. The most popular pages over the last year were the Directory of Braille Services, the Welcome page, Unified English Braille and the UEB Australian Training Manual download page.
The website is constantly reviewed and updated. These are some of the more significant changes over the last year:
· A Resources page has been added and is available through the main menu to make finding our publications easier.
· New sample tests have been made available on the Proficiency Test page

· The Directory of Braille Services has been reviewed and updated.
Thanks are extended to Sam Taylor, who has familiarised himself with website administration to assist in its maintenance.

Over the next year, we hope to increase our educational content about braille. We are also keen to share smaller, less formal documents such as training materials and cheat sheets. All major updates will be advertised through ozbrl and the ABA facebook page.
4.7.4 Correspondence—Leona Holloway (Correspondence Secretary)
The majority of mail received through the aba email account, aba@printdisability.org, is directed from the ABA website. Most enquiries come from people who do not know much about braille and would like to learn more.
The most common query topic is braille standards for signage. Most other emails relate to wanting to connect with others (braille transcribers, braille users or braille transcription agencies) or to access information and resources.
We endeavour to respond to all queries within a day or so, usually with direction to resources for further information. We provide clear advice on braille standards but do not make recommendations about braille service suppliers, instead offering a range of options.

Ramona Mandy asked if the website begins with www and what is the correct email address for queries. The website does not have a www, brailleaustralia.org is sufficient. The correct email address is aba@printdisability.org

5. International Reports
5.1 Braille Authority of NZ Aotearoa Trust—Maria Stevens (BANZAT Chair)
Braille Music Retreat: New Zealand's first Braille Music Retreat was held from Friday 20th to Sunday 22nd January 2017.Adult braille music readers were invited to enjoy singing in a choir and making music with like-minded musos. The response was enthusiastic, with eighteen registrations, including two from Australia.

In partnership with Blind Citizens New Zealand, Blind and Low Vision Education Network New Zealand, The Blind Foundation and The Braille Authority of New Zealand, representatives have been working and developing a strategic plan for braille covering all facets from production reading teaching and technology. This Strategic plan will set clear direction for braille in New Zealand for the future.

BANZAT has approved policy 8 Transcribing Te Reo Maori, as Maori is unique to NZ. It was felt that clarification was important.

The TTCPUEB was sat by 13 candidates in New Zealand in October 2016, 11 passed and 2 failed. The breakdown is 2 high distinction, 2 distinction, 3 credit, 4 pass, 2 fail.

With the way braille readers are accessing information changing, moving from hard copy to electronic, I am wondering what the future is for the hard copy book.

NZ is advertising for another braille producer should anyone be interested.

5.2 Braille in the Pacific
In the Chair’s report.
WBUAP (World Blind Union, Asia Pacific) passed a resolution recommending that all English braille be produced in UEB.
5.3 ICEB
5.3.1 General Assembly—Jordie Howell
A full report of the General Assembly held 21-26 May can be found in the Chair’s report including a list of resolutions.
Australian representatives at the Assembly were Jordie Howell, Bill Jolley (Outgoing treasurer), Leona Holloway and Josie Howse.

Maria Steven, New Zealand, commented that a lot of braille users attended the assembly. The same questions and issues are found around the world. Each member country is at a different stage of introducing UEB. Some countries have a multi-language component.

5.3.2 ICEB Executive—Leona Holloway
The ICEB Executive Committee is responsible for overseeing the work of ICEB and its various subcommittees. It meets in person before and after each General Assembly and at a mid-term meeting two years between General Assemblies. It also meets via teleconference once every three months and operates via a listserv to which observers are permitted.

The President, Codes Maintenance Committee (CMC) Chair and invited experts are de-territorialised and the remaining executive consists of a representative for each member country of ICEB. The new executive committee elected in 2016 comprises of Christo de Klerk (President, South Africa), Maria Stevens (Vice President, New Zealand), Frances-Mary d'Andrea (Secretary, USA), Jen Goulden (Treasurer, Canada), Leona Holloway (Public Relations Chair, Australia), James Bowden (Technical Committee Chair, UK), Ilka Staglin (Ireland), Ntshavheni Netshitune (Bylaws Committee Chair, South Africa), Jean Obi (Nigeria), Phyllis Landon (UEB CMC Chair, Canada), and Judy Dixon (invited expert, USA). Jordie Howell has recently been invited to attend ICEB Executive teleconferences in order to give her report from the Music Committee.
The executive has progressed and overseen operational matters over the past year:
· the ICEB committees and their listservs have been established

· a dropbox account has been set up and shared for exec members
· ICEB finances have been moved from Australia to Canada to allow for easier handling by the new treasurer, Jen Goulden. Invoices for annual membership fees have been sent out.
· planning has begun for the ICEB mid-term executive meeting, to be held in Ireland
· previous work of the signage and certification committees (no longer in operation) are being prepared for publication on the ICEB website

· news from each country is shared as part of each executive teleconference

Written reports highlighting the most relevant items are prepared and sent to the ABA executive committee following each phone meeting of ICEB.

Each of the ICEB's subcommittees operate via dedicated listservs, which are monitored by the ICEB Executive members. Similar to the Executive, each subcommittee has one representative from each member country of ICEB. Observers to the committees are welcome but must be submitted by their country's braille authority.

6.4 ICEB Music Committee—Jordie Howell (Convenor)
Two of the resolutions adopted at the General Assembly of the ICEB relate to braille music.

Resolution 3: Preserving music braille presently available only as hard copy

Noting with appreciation the past efforts of many people, organisations and countries;

Reminding all participants of both an historic and continuing legacy of music braille;

Considering criteria for undertaking and outcome of the preservation of music braille;

Recognising the fact that considerable financial commitment is required;

This Sixth General Assembly of ICEB resolves to:

Encourage all relevant member-countries of ICEB, their organisations and agencies, to collaborate (where possible) to facilitate and further the preservation of music braille in hard copy;

Request that all sponsor-countries, appropriate organisations and agencies make known to ICEB and relevant committees, their position in respect of preserving music braille; and

Call upon all those involved to do their utmost to ensure future generations have access to and use of music braille resources from the past.

Resolution 4: Revision of New International Manual of Braille Music Notation

Acknowledging that braille music is the only universal braille code;

Recognising that there are some elements of music not yet represented in the braille music code;

Acknowledging more work is needed with regard to integration of music braille with Unified English Braille;

This Sixth General Assembly of ICEB resolves to: Investigate a cooperative project with braille authorities within and external to the International Council on English Braille to update the New International Manual of Braille Music Notation (1996) by Bettye Krolick.

The ICEB Music Committee continues to work on isolated ambiguities in relation to UEB and braille music.

Scott Erichson asked which manual people should use: International Manual, De Garmo, or BANA Braille Manual. The answer is all of the above, dependent on the context.

6.5 UEB Code Maintenance Committee—Leona Holloway
The UEB Codes Maintenance Committee (CMC) is responsible for making recommendations and decisions regarding UEB. Phyllis Landon (Canada) is the CMC Chair and Leona Holloway is Australia's representative.

Since the 2016 General Assembly, Phyllis has attempted to progress some of the simpler items on the committee's lengthy list of charges. This has included:

· preparation of a document and survey offering options for treatment of the apostrophe and single quotation marks (not yet complete)

option 1 = status quo

option 2 = lower g, dot 3 for single quote open and close

option 3 = lower h lower j for double quotes, dot 3 for single quotes

· decisions on use of the poetry line sign. The standing-alone rule applies when a letter or letter-sequence is in contact with the line sign, and the line sign can (but need not) be used to indicate column breaks in tables. The following sections can be added to the Rulebook.
2.6.3 A letter or letters-sequence is considered to be "standing alone" when the poetry line sign intervenes between the letter or letters-sequence and the following space, hyphen or dash:

15.1.3 When columned or tabular material is changed to a linear format in braille, the line indicator may be used to mark the breaks between the columns. The line indicator is unspaced from the text in the preceding column and is followed by space before the text of the following column. Use of the line indicator within tables is not mandatory and should be determined according to the format guidelines of the producing agency or braille authority. Other methods for separating columns in braille are also permissible.

· identification of an error in the example for 10.12.2 in the rulebook

· Work is in progress led by Frances-Mary d'Andrea (USA) and James Bowden (UK) on a list of problem words with suggested contraction use. There was much discussion on the list on the use of the "con" contraction for "conker", with disagreements about pronunciation and syllabification across continents. An important step will be choice of a dictionary as reference for pronunciation.

Mitzi asked if this will be posted on a website. It will be a book for sale through US. Will be well publicised when available.

Tristan asked if the online survey for the treatment of apostrophes/quotes will beveasy to tick multiple options. Leona will ensure that this is so.

5.7 ICEB Braille Technology Committee

James Bowden (UK) is the Chair of the Braille Technology Committee, formerly known as the Refreshable Braille Committee. Sam Taylor is the Australian representative. The committee began with introductions from members and observers.
Previously, the only charge of committee was to "keep abreast of developments regarding the implementation of UEB on electronic devices and in software such as print to braille and braille to print translators and to engage with the manufacturers of such devices and the developers of the software to ensure that the implementation of the UEB is of high quality and usability". A large number of possible tasks have been identified as falling under this directive and of immediate importance:
· improvements in LibLouis open source braille translator, with focus on its implementation in Apple IOS and Google android devices

· advocate for greater braille support on Google's android devices

· check accuracy of braille input on various devices

· evaluate the state of braille device support for UEB

· consider if a special "linear braille format" is desirable for files that will be read on a single-line refreshable braille device

· monitor and provide feedback on UEB support for automated file conversion services such as RoboBraille

· consider how to best represent braille content to screen reader users

· stay up to date and informed about new devices and projects

· engage with Unicode, who are keen to add information about UEB for Unicode symbols

Ramona asked if OBR (Optical Braille Recognition) is something worth looking at.

Jordie commented that US is using OBR to digitise music scores. They scan the document, digitise, then proofread it. VA looked at the concept and found it to be cumbersome.

Sondra asked if OBR can be edited to a Word document. Sam answered yes, then import into DBT to translate. Jordie stated that it all depends on the quality of the original. Sam commented that, from memory, thermoform worked well. Jordie stated that many of Dulcie Magnus’ scores were scanned by Roma Dix and edited by John Shute.

5.8 ICEB Promotions Committee

Leona Holloway is the Chair of the Promotions Committee and Australia's representative. The committee inherited around 10 charges relating to its mode of operation, the promotion of braille and UEB, and support for non-member countries to learn more about ICEB and UEB adoption. At the ICEB 2016 General Assembly, it was also resolved that the Promotions Committee should be responsible for producing and distributing a newsletter twice yearly.

While the committee is not new, it has previously been inactive. Discussion has commenced regarding prioritisation and status of charges.
A twitter account (@ICEBbraille) and facebook page (https://www.facebook.com/ICEBbraille/) have been established to serve as communication outlets for ICEB and to raise awareness generally about braille, UEB and ICEB.
Mitzi asked if US are using UEB maths. Jordie stated that in the US there is a choice between using UEB and Nemeth. There is a small research committee in BANA which will produce relevant examples. Josie stated that the US Training Manual teaches UEB. 
5.9 ICEB Research Committee

The Braille Research Committee was established as a result of a resolution at the ICEB 2016 General Assembly. The goal of the committee is to report to the ICEB Executive, General Assembly and member country braille authorities about relevant braille research. Work has not yet commenced due to delays in appointing a chair and establishing a listserv. Frances-Mary d'Andrea is the committee Chair and Emily White (SVRC) is Australia's representative.

6. Other Business

6.1 Foreign language material.

Kathy presented a discussion paper on the transcription of foreign language material. The paper looked at the practices outlined by BANA and UKAAF.

Tristan stated that if full foreign punctuation is used in tertiary material, a list of symbols should be given. Kathy responded that the use of transcriber notes would be encouraged.
Ramona learnt Spanish at a tertiary level, with foreign punctuation. She felt fully immersed and it let her access technology and materials. She would like to see foreign punctuation used at a secondary level.
Tristan suggested introducing the punctuation gradually, e.g. at year 11/year 12 (not year 7‼).
Kathy stated that using the full code in a text book designed to teach a language is difficult because you often have a sentence that switches between languages. It makes the transcription process much more difficult.
DBT supports various options with regards to the transcription of foreign material.
Sonali  has a student studying French in year 11. They would prefer the student to use foreign punctuation so they can use existing materials (novels).
Deb Lewis is transcribing Croation for a year 10 student. The code suggests contractions for pairs of letters. They are not sure about rules for their use and the student doesn't like them.
Ramona stated that the level of knowledge being assumed by the student is important.
New Zealand do not have a documented approach but generally use foreign language accents and UEB punctuation for textbook material.
Josie Howse stated that it needs to depend entirely upon the student. For example, a student may take up a language fresh in year 11 or be continuing it since year 7. These 2 students have different needs. The NSW department of Education are transcribing Japanese for a year 11 student using foreign signs and UEB punctuation.
Ross stated that decisions need to be a collaboration between the student, teachers and transcribers. He would have liked to learn foreign language contractions at the same time he was learning a new language.
Kathy recommends a small committee to prepare a draft document (around 10 print pages in length) to be presented at the next ABA annual meeting.
Josie would be happy to nominate a member of her staff to join the working group.
Deb Lewis strongly supports the idea of documenting how to transcribe non-roman languages.
6.2 Australia New Zealand Accessible Graphics Group (ANZAGG)—Leona
Leona gave an invitation to attend the Annual meeting of ANZAGG to be held on Monday at a time to be announced.

6.3 UEB online—Josie
There were 9627 users in February. 48% from USA, 33.5% from UK, 8.5% from Australia, 8% from Canada

Tristan asked about the usage of the accessible version of UEB Online. Josie does not know, but has received queries from people using the accessible version.
7. Feature Presentation: Emerging trends in Braille—Sam Taylor, Pacific Vision

Sam Taylor gave a presentation on emerging trends in technology which use the Android platform. In the last decade iPhones and IOS have been the product for accessibility. Sam presented some other available options which can also be paired with braille devices.

8. Meeting Close

Jordie expressed thanks to

· David Vosnacos for audio

· hotel staff and volunteers
· ABA executive

· RT executive

· all attendees

We look forward to continuing our work with you all.
9. Appendix 1: In Memoriam Lisette Wesseling
Elisabeth Jacoba Maria Wesseling (Lisette), soprano, singing teacher, braille advocate: b. October 19, 1971, the Netherlands; m. Neil Jarvis; d. September 12, 2016, Wellington, aged 44.

There is a saying that braille users are leaders in life. This proved to be true for Lisette Wesseling, a professional soprano, singing teacher and advocate for the blind.

Lisette, who was born blind, lived a life without limits and never saw her blindness as a barrier to what she wanted to achieve in life.

Her successes were many, both personally and for the causes she championed.

As well as forging her own successful career on the stage and as a recording artist, she helped other blind people access music education and performance. She combined her two great passions in life when she published a book on braille music that helped visually impaired people read music.

She taught both braille and singing, believing both to be talents that granted freedom of expression for the learner.

She also worked part-time at The Blind Foundation, first as a braille teacher helping people understand new technology specifically for the blind, and later as a braille awareness consultant. She led the charge promoting braille into mainstream society, advocating for it to be used in official signage, on restaurant menus, in lifts and on various other public material.

Lisette was instrumental in getting NZ Post to teach its “elves” braille so that they might read and respond to blind children's letters to Santa.

Her death, at the age of 44, is a blow to the blind community.

Lisette was born in the Netherlands and raised there with her older brother and sister till she was eight when the family immigrated to New Zealand in 1980.

She went to Homai School for the visually impaired in South Auckland and attended Manurewa High School, a mainstream school, for her secondary education.

She started a degree in psychology at Auckland University but quickly changed to a music degree, indulging her life-long passion for singing.

After graduating in 1993, she moved across the ditch to further her studies at Melbourne University. She graduated with an honours in music in 1997 then set her compass for London. It had long been her ambition to study at the Guildhall School of Music and Drama and it was here she did her postgraduate studies under the tutelage of Dame Carolyn Emma Kirkby, an English soprano she held in high regard.

She performed with several early music ensembles, including the Sweelinck Ensemble, which was chosen as a finalist in the York Early Music Competition and broadcast on BBC Radio 4. She gave a performance at the Purcell Room with the Sienna Ensemble, with whom she recorded a CD in 2002, and featured as a soloist on BBC Radio 4 as part of the Benjamin Britten Young Artist Programme.

It was while she was living in London's East End that she met her husband, Neil Jarvis. After installing a new computer system for Lisette, the pair became friends and eventually fell in love.

Jarvis is also blind but it was not this that drew them together, he said. Blindness was simply something they had in common, not something that defined their relationship or them as individuals.

Their return to New Zealand in 2004 came about after the couple had made several trips home following invitations for Lisette to sing at various concerts. In the end, it was easier to base themselves here.

They settled in Wellington's Newtown and Lisette began performing in solo concerts and with ensembles, such as the Handel Consort and Quire, Bach Musica and Musica Sacra. She was a regular soloist at Wellington Cathedral of St Paul and appeared with Baroque Voices and the Kapiti Chamber Choir. She was a soprano soloist with the Orpheus Choir.

Lisette was featured on a CD of music for soprano, harp and alto trombone in 2009 and in 2013, she released her own solo CD, Music In My Mouth.

She saw the arts as an essential part of life and something that should be accessible to everyone.

“Disabled people want to share in the beauty of this world and also help create beauty as artists,” she once told Arts Access Aotearoa.

Lisette taught singing to both children and adults for more than a decade. She saw her talent as a gift and teaching was a way she felt able to give back. She believed everyone who wanted to sing, whether they had a talent for it or not, deserved the chance to learn the art.

Singing was a means of expression for Lisette and a way she could express her strong Christian faith, Jarvis said. She felt free when she was singing.

Although she could not see the audience when she performed on stage, she knew when they were engaged. “I can certainly tell when the audience has been touched. You can feel the energy and know that something has happened,” she said in a 2010 interview.

Johann Sebastian Bach was among her favourite composers. “Bach is like climbing a mountain. It's a struggle to learn but once you conquer it, it's there in your head,” she told The Wellingtonian in 2010.

In her last few hours, Jarvis played his wife Handel, her own CD recordings and Bach as she slipped away.

She once said Bach's music took her on a journey. “It's like you're on a magic carpet. I feel like I'm flying with it.”

Sources: Neil Jarvis, The Wellingtonian, The Blind Foundation of New Zealand.
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